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Barry G. Sandstrom
President & CEO

March 28,2011

Alfred M. Pollard, General Counsel
Attn: Comments/RIN 2590-AA39
Federal Housing Finance Agency - Fourth Floor
1700 G Street, NW
Washington, DC 20552

RE: Advance Notice of Proposed Rulemaking and Request for Comments
Mçmbers of Federal Home Loaii Banks (kIN 2590-AA39)

. . — .. _,~.

Dear Mr. Pollaixi:.. ••.•. . ~•. ,.. . . . ~. .... - -•

The Federal Housmg,Tjnance Ageqcy (~7HEA) ha~ requ coin nentso~an advance
notice of proposed rulemaking (ANPR) in which the agency has expressed its desire to review
cprrçnt Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLBank) membership requirements. On behalf of Ho
Federal .Savings.and Loan ~.ssociaiiQn of Grand lsland,.I ant s~ ibmitting this ~mment on the
ANPR. - ... .. -. .*.. .. .

The ANPR does not describe why new membership rules are necessary, and it does not
present any information showing that there is a problem with current membership rules. The
ANPR fails to cite a benefit it hopes to achieve by changing the membership rules to require
continuous compliance. The FHFA’s annual reports to Congress on the state of the FHLBanks
required urnI. the HEJ~ i%c~ have not 4~y.prgbles,witht~ie impjemeutati, on 9f,these
~ .,.~: ,_ .•.,‘~ ~— ::.~ .. : ~ ~;. i...,.

:.. ~ ,

Any changes to 4ieFHI~B~nks’ mission or., ii .~ ~ all hânges that would
restrict membership ebgibility or narrow the FHLBank’s mission - ~hould come from Congress.
When congress has examined the FHLBanks in the past, the result has .;“ to expand, rather
than contract, the role of the PHLBanks. The FHFA should not proceed down a path toward
fundamentally altering the FHLBank System without express Congressional guidance, especially
at this time when Congress and the Adp ~nai~ un g.a*horough review of the



housing finance system in the United States, including a roview of the I portAl t role’ rved by
the FHLBanks as a provider of hquidky.

The regulatory changes the F11PA is ~onsiderin! WuU d nuke i~ irure lf&ult f r
financial institutions to access the liquidity available through MiLBank dvaices and will
devalue membership for existing FHLBank members while discouraging potential members
from joining, ultimately inhibiting the ability of the FHLBanLs to serve the needs of their
districts. These changes will be especially burdensome to small and medium sized members.

Requiring members to meet ongoing requirements would add uncertainty to FHLBank
membership. Members could never be sure of their ability to meet these tests and, therefore,
maintain their access to FHLBank liquidity and funding products, particularly in times of
financial stress. For example, in periods when mortgage valuations readily decline, members
could be assured of maintaining at least 10% of their assets in mortgages. As a result, the
FHLBanks would be viewed by both existing members and potential members as a far less
reliable funding partner. This would destabilize a key premise of the FHLBank System, the
reliability of accessing liquidity.

Accordingly, we urge that the FHFA withdraw the membership ANPR. I appreciate the
opportunity to comment,

~espe”tfimlly,

Barry 6. ~andstr m
Pesid rt & CEO
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